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DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes
February 12, 2009 – 9:00 a.m.
Collette Building
I.
Opening


A.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m. by DIAA Chairperson Gerald Kobasa. 

B.
Roll Call

The following DIAA Board members were present: Gerald Kobasa, Michael Wagner, Eugene Montano, Edna Cale, Debbie Corrado, Joan Samonisky, John Oliver, Dianne Sole, Susan Coffing, Teresa Taylor, Robert Reed, Woody Long, Randall O’Neal, and Ron Eby.  Kevin Charles, Executive Director; and Paula Fontello, Deputy Attorney General were also in attendance. Gerald Allen, Catherine Marvel, Michael Modica, and Dr. George Stone were unable to attend.  

C.
Approval of Agenda

Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve the agenda. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously.

D.  Approval of Minutes of January 15, 2009 Board of Directors’ Meeting 
Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve the minutes of the January 15, 2009 Board of Directors meeting. The motion was seconded by Dr. Sole and carried unanimously.

E.
DIAA Financial Report

Mr. Charles reviewed the income for the period of January 9 through February 5, 2009 and stated that the income is mostly from member dues, officials dues, and interest income. Mr. Charles commented that most of the expenses included purchase order to encumber money for winter and spring sports programs. Mr. Charles stated that also included were facility expenses for the Bob Carpenter Center for the basketball tournament, officials, second payment for scholarships and salary/OEC. Mr. Charles stated that there is only one school left that has yet to pay their member dues but the school reports payment is being processed. Mr. Long made a motion to approve the financial report. The motion was seconded by Mr. Montano. Mr. Charles suggested forming a committee to evaluate DIAA regulations and policies to determine if there are potential cost savings for DIAA and our member schools. Some discussion ensued regarding potential cost cutting measures. Mr. Charles commented that these issues should be looked at by a sub-committee. Pursuant to 1006.3.2.1  Chairman Kobasa appointed a short term committee to study the current fiscal situation and make recommendations regarding possible cost saving measures. The following members volunteered to work on the short term finance committee Mike Wagner, Mike Owens, Dianne Sole, Eugene Montano, Debbie Corrado, Ron Eby, and Bob Reed. Dr. Owens commented that DIAA should be part of the financial solution rather than waiting for solutions to be imposed upon DIAA. Mr. Eby suggested having representation from the schools on this Committee as well. The financial report carried unanimously. 
II.
Public Comment


None.
III.
Action Items

A.
Approval of Tournament Sanctions


Mr. Charles commented on the sanction application for Morgan State Track and Field event and asked that it be removed from the packet as the date of the event is before the first date of competition. Mr. Charles then commented on the application for swimming and diving and stated that McKean is trying to promote the sport of diving. Mr. Charles stated that there are a total of eleven applications and are all in compliance with DIAA and NFHS regulations. Ms. Corrado made a motion to approve the sanction events. The motion was seconded by Mr. Montano and carried unanimously.

B.
Proposal to Expand Boys’ Lacrosse Tournament by DIBLCA


Brad DuPont, President of the Boys Lacrosse Coaches Association and member of the State Tournament Committee and Bob Schweitzer, Chair of the Boys Lacrosse Tournament Committee were in attendance to present this request. 


Mr. DuPont explained that there is currently a twelve team tournament and that the boys’ coaches were asking to make it a 16 team tournament. Mr. DuPont explained that quality teams have missed going to the tournament and feels this will not happen if they could add four more teams. Mr. DuPont commented that adding four teams would simply fill out the 16 team bracket and provide first round games for all teams selected for the tournament instead of four teams receiving a first round bye. Dr. Schweitzer commented that he received this proposal from the lacrosse coaches association and he took it to the DIAA Boys’ Lacrosse Committee who unanimously endorsed this proposal. Dr. Schweitzer stated at that time he forwarded the proposal to Mr. Charles who presented it to the athletic directors who also supported the proposal. Mr. Charles stated that he did present this proposal to the January state-wide athletic directors meeting where those present voted in favor of filling out the brackets in boys lacrosse. Mr. Charles stated that there was some discussion regarding where this was the appropriate time to expand anything given the concern about the state budget deficit. Dr. Owens commented that he feels this item should be tabled due to the previous discussion the Board just had about possible cut backs and cutting programs until the financial committee looks at everything. Dr. Owens stated that it would send mixed messages if we enlarged a tournament when we are looking at the possibilities of scaling back other schedules. Dr. Owens also stated that we should get input from the Superintendents on this issue. 


Dr. Sole made a motion to table this proposal until after the Financial Committee has a chance to meet. The motion was seconded by Mr. Montano and carried unanimously.
III. 
C.
Consideration of Terre Taylor as Co-Chair of DIAA Softball Committee


Mr. Charles explained that the Softball Committee Chairperson, Dawn Teat, stated that she wanted to step down from the Committee at the end of the 2009 tournament. Mr. Charles stated that he and Ms. Teat were looking for someone to co-chair the committee this year and Terre Taylor was highly recommended as a potential replacement. Mr. Charles commented that Ms. Taylor does a lot of work on the Committee and would be a good replacement for Ms. Teat. Ms. Corrado made a motion to accept Ms. Taylor as the new Softball Committee Chair. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously. 

D.
Proposal to Amend Criteria to Receive an Automatic Tournament Berth


Mr. Charles stated that he and Mr. Neubauer have been working with Committees on this for some time. Mr. Charles stated that this began about two years ago when the Diamond State Conference restructured and reorganized and began asking the DIAA sports committees for an automatic berth for their conference champions similar to the way the other conferences receive automatic berths. Mr. Charles explained that at the time the Committee was concerned with the strength of the Diamond State Conference. Mr. Charles stated that the Committees put a restriction on the Diamond State Athletic Conference for the first year in that they could have an automatic berth if the champion had at least a 500 record and was in the top 50 percent of the point index rankings. Mr. Charles stated that in every case their champions did meet the criteria. Mr. Charles explained that during the second year the Diamond State Conference was starting to question why this criteria was only being applied to the Diamond State Conference. Mr. Charles commented that he feels it is very important to have each conference represented in each tournament. Mr. Charles stated that there needs to be a standard criteria for all automatic berths and was asking for feedback from the Board on this issue. Ms. Corrado stated that it is a big accomplishment to win your conference and that getting the automatic berth is a great perk for the team that wins the conference championship. Mr. Neubauer conducted a survey of the member schools and Mr. Neubauer commented that the results were 24 – 7 in favor. Mr. Neubauer commented that it needs to be determined what is a conference and what does it take to be a conference. Mr. Charles stated that 1009.1.2 explains what it takes to form a conference. Mr. Charles stated that he wanted some discussion and guidance from the Board and thinks this should go back to the sports committees and conference meetings. 

E.
Interpretation of DIAA Reg. 1007.2.3.1.4 and Soccer Yellow Card Policy


Mr. Charles reviewed the regulation which requires that players ejected twice during a sports season appear before the Sportsmanship Committee. Mr. Charles added that the penalty is typically due to fights or extreme verbal abuse of officials. Mr. Charles explained that he is asking for an interpretation from the Board in trying to determine when it is necessary for student athletes to come before the Sportsmanship Committee in sports like soccer where players can accumulate yellow cards for relatively minor offenses which can result in ejection from a game. Mr. Wagner stated that the policy needs to be standardized. The consensus of the Board was for the executive director to have a follow-up process involving the chairs. Ms. Corrado made a motion to establish a process in that there would be a review by the Executive Director, the Chair of the sportsmanship Committee and the Chair of the sport Committee to look at accumulation of minor sportsmanship acts that would review the matter to determine if a mandatory appearance before the Sportsmanship Committee was warranted in the particular situation in sports that use a card accumulation policy for offenses. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously. The interpretation will also be referred to the Rules and Regulations Committee to incorporate into the regulations changes.

F.
Interpretation of DIAA Reg. 1009.2.2.1 and 1009.2.4.3.2


Mr. Charles explained that a situation he has been dealing with for some time seems to have a possible conflict in the regulations. Mr. Charles explained that regulation 1009.2.2.1 requires students to be living with their legal guardian or custodial parent ect., but in cases of joint or shared custody the parents must commit to sending the student to a particular school for the year and that maintaining multiple residence in order to circumvent this requirement shall render the student ineligible. In addition, Mr. Charles commented that the rule does not state how long the student will be ineligible. Mr. Charles commented that Regulation 1009.2.4.3.2 conflicts with 1009.2.2.1. Mr. Charles described a situation where a student was living with one parent for part of the year and then transferring to another school to live with the other parent and was not sure how long the student was ineligible for and which rule to apply. Ms. Fontello explained that custody terms have different meanings in different jurisdictions and the Board may want to look at the terms used and their intended meanings. She also commented that the Board may want to look at referring this to the Rules and Regulations Committee to see if a change is warranted and to add clarifications on joint and shared custody. Ms. Cale made a motion to take this to the Rules and Regulations Committee. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously.

G.
Self-Report by Sussex Technical High School
Mr. Charles explained that this was a self-report by Sussex Tech by using an ineligible wrestler at a weight class for which he was not yet eligible. Mr. Charles further explained that the wrestler was certified to wrestle at 135 pounds but not before a specific date in order to insure a gradual weight loss. Mr. Charles stated that this wrestler wrestled in several matches at 135 pounds well before that date. Mr. Charles stated that Sussex Tech has self-reported this and has informed their opponents. Mr. Charles commented that the athletic director at Sussex Tech has implemented a procedure to prevent this from happening again. Mr. Charles stated that he is satisfied with the schools action and resolution but wanted to bring this to the Board. Mr. Eby made a motion to accept this self-report. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.
H. Self-Report by Archmere Academy


Mr. Charles explained that Archmere inadvertently used a player who was academically ineligible in a JV girls’ basketball game versus Dover High School. Mr. Charles commented that he does not feel there is a need for additional action and is confident that the athletic director at Archmere took care of this. Ms. Taylor made a motion to accept the self-report. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously. 

The Board recessed at 10:40 a.m. and reconvened at 10:50 a.m.
IV.
Executive Director Report
A. Report on NFHS Committee Nominations
Mr. Charles commented that he wanted to share with the Board that the National Federation of State High School Associations has a number of committees with openings providing opportunities for people from Delaware. Mr. Charles explained that the National Federation pays for travel expenses. Mr. Charles further explained that he has nominated Thomas Neubauer for the Chair position on the NFHS Officials Quarterly Publication and well as the NFHS Officials Association Advisory Committee. Mr. Charles stated that he did ask that Mr. Neubauer be chosen for only one of those committees. Mr. Charles stated that he has also nominated Jack Holloway for the Chair position of the NFHS Wrestling Rules Committee, Kelly Callahan and David Lee for the Chair of the Volleyball Committee and Joan Samonisky, Ruth LaJoie, and Vicki Rhoades for the Field Hockey Committee. Mr. Charles stated that he will be appointed to the Board of Directors of the National Federation in July for a four year term. Mr. Charles stated that the National Federation will pay for his travel to attend the Winter and Summer Meetings. 

B.
Update on Legal Issues


Mr. Montano made a motion to go into executive session to discuss pending litigation and legal advice and strategy on the litigation on the basis that an open meeting could have an adverse impact on the litigation position of pending or potential litigation. During executive session the litigation was discussed. The motion was seconded by Ms. Cale and carried unanimously.  Mr. Reed made a motion to come out of executive session. The motion was seconded by Mr. Montano and carried unanimously. 

C.
Report on Annual Meeting


Mr. Charles deferred to Mike Wagner for discussion on the Rules and Regulations Committee presentation at the Annual Meeting. Mr. Wagner commented that there was a lot of good discussion with the athletic directors. Mr. Wagner commented that there was some discussion on limiting the 8th grade students participate on the JV and freshmen level teams if they are housed in the same building as the high school. Mr. Wagner commented that there was also discussion on academic requirements for athletic eligibility and the possibility of revising DIAA requirements. Mr. Wagner commented on the discussion regarding open gym and coaching out of season and stated that he would like to discuss this more with the Board. Mr. Charles commented that the open gym rule is one of the topics discussed at the rules clinics which all head coaches are required to attend and it appears there is minimal understanding of this regulation. Mr. Wagner commented that other issues discussed were academic eligibility with respect to dates report cards are issued and eligibility of home schooled students.

D.
Miscellaneous 


Mr. Charles commented that he wanted to share a News Journal article with the Board on the impact of the economy on member schools; an article on Dr. Michael Axe and the award he received for Excellence in Baseball Sports Medicine, a letter from Executive Director from Michigan, and an article by the Executive Director from Missouri. 
V.
Other
None.
VI.
Public Comment


None.

VII.
Adjournment

Mr. Reed made a motion to adjourn at 11:50 a.m. The motion was seconded by Ms. Cale and carried unanimously.








Tina Hurley  
